DOCUMENT RESUME

ED 075 156 .

RC 006 943

AUTHOR

Venegas, Moises

TITLE

Educational and Occupational Aspirations and Expectations of El Paso High School Students.

PUB DATE

May 73

NOTE

115p.; Doctoral dissertation, New Mexico State

University, Las Cruces

EDRS PRICE

MF-\$0.65 HC-\$6.58

DESCRIPTORS

*Academic Aspiration; *Anglo Americans; Doctoral Theses; *High School Students; *Mexican Americans; *Occupational Aspiration; School Demography; Sex (Characteristics); Statistical Analysis; Tables

(Data)

IDENTIFIERS

*El Paso; Texas

ABSTRACT

The purpose of this study was to make a comprehensive survey of the educational and occupational aspirations and expectations of high school sophomores and seniors in the El Paso and Ysleta school districts (El Paso, Texas). Group-administered questionnaires were used to obtain the information from the 590 randomly sampled students (5% of the total population of high school sophomores and seniors). Hypotheses were formulated to determine differences in educational and occupational aspirations and expectations based on ethnicity (Mexican American and Anglo American), sex, grade level, and type of school program. Responses were analyzed using chi-square and analysis of variance. Findings concluded that students in all groups had high aspirations and expectations for education and occupation. A statistically significant difference was found between Anglo Americans and Mexican Americans and between males and females. Generally, Anglo Americans had higher aspiration and expectation levels, as did males compared to females. A significant difference was also noted among the 3 school programs, i.e., the academic group was generally higher than the general and vocational samples. (Author/HBC)

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH,
EDUCATION & WELFARE
OFFICE OF EDUCATION
THIS DOCUMENT HAS BEEN REPRODUCED EXACTLY AS RECEIVED FROM
THE PERSON OR ORGANIZATION ORIGINATING IT. POINTS OF VIEW OR OPINIONS STATED DO NOT NECESSARILY
REPRESENT OFFICIAL OFFICE OF EDUCATION POSITION OR POLICY.

EDUCATIONAL AND OCCUPATIONAL ASPIRATIONS

AND EXPECTATIONS OF EL PASO HIGH

SCHOOL STUDENTS

БY

MOISES VENEGAS, B.A., M.A.

A Dissertation submitted to the Graduate School
in partial fulfillment of the requirements
for the Degree

Doctor of Education

Major Subject: Educational Administration

Related Area: Curriculum

New Mexico State University

Las Cruces, New Mexico

May 1973

"Educational and Occupational Aspirations and Expectations of El Paso High School Students," a dissertation prepared by Moises Venegas in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree, Doctor of Education, has been approved and accepted by the following:

Dean of the Graduate School

Chairman of the Examining Commettee

Date

Committee in Charge:

Dr. Exercet L. Edington, Chairman

Dr. Timothy J. Wettibone

Dr. Don B. Croft

Dr. Gregory Maltby

Dr. Darrell Kirby

Dr. Simon F. Kropp

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The writer would like to express his sincere appreciation to his advisor, Dr. Everett D. Edington, for his assistance and advice given during the preparation of this dissertation. He He would also like to thank his committee, Dr. Timothy J. Pettibone, Dr. Don B. Croft, Dr. Gregory Maltby, Dr. Darrell Kirby, and Dr. Simon F. Kropp, for their comments, suggestions, and time given during the preparation of this study.

In addition, the writer would like to thank Dr. William P. Kuvleskey and the research team at Texas A&M University for their assistance in compiling and coding the information for this study. A special note of thanks is extended to Dr. Alfredo de los Santos for his assistance in the study's development. He also wants to thank Mrs. Marian E. Baker for her suggestions and for typing the manuscript.

I especially wish to acknowledge my wife, Nelinda, and Michael for their patience and understanding during the last two years.

ATIV

October 8, 1940 - Born at Candelaria, Texas

1960 - Graduated, Carlsbad High School, Carlsbad, New Mexico

1960-1962 - Lubbock Christian College, Lubbock, Texas

1962-1965 - B.A., M.A., University of New Mexico, Albuquerque,

New Mexico

1965-1966 - Teacher, Los Angeles Public Schools, Los Angeles,
California

1966-1971 - Teacher, Albuquerque High School, Albuquerque,
New Mexico

1971-1973 - Doctoral Student, New Mexico State University

FIELDS OF STUDY

Major Field: Educational Administration

Related Area: Curriculum

AB STRACT

EDUCATIONAL AND OCCUPATIONAL ASPIRATIONS AND EXPECTATIONS OF EL PASO HIGH SCHOOL STUDENTS

BY

MOISES VENECAS, B.A., M.A.

Doctor of Education in Administration

New Mexico State University

Las Cruces, New Mexico, 1973

Dr. Everett D. Ewington, Chairman

The primary purpose of this study was to make a comprehensive survey of the educational and occupational aspirations and expectations of El Paso high school students.

The data were obtained from high school sophomores and seniors enrolled in the El Paso and Ysleta school districts, El Paso,

Texas. An approximate random sample of 5% of sophomores and seniors was taken from the high schools of the two districts.

Data were gathered through the use of group-administered questionnaires. The instrument selected was one which was developed at Texas A&M University and which has been widely used in status



projection studies of youth. Approximately 590 students were sampled during February and March of 1973.

Data on the high school students were compared and analyzed in terms of ethnicity (Mexican American and Anglo American), sex, grade level, and type of school program in which enrolled. Specifically, hypotheses were formulated to determine differences of educational and occupational aspirations and expectations based on sex, grade, ethnicity, and school program. Responses were analyzed using chi-square and amalysis of variance.

From the findings presented, it was concluded that students in all groups, regardless of ethnicity, each, grade, or school program, had high espirations and expectations for education and occupation. A statistically significant difference was found between Anglo Americans and Mexican Americans and between males and females. Generally, Anglo Americans had higher aspiration and expectation levels, as did males when compared to females. A significant difference was also noted among the three school programs, i.e., the academic group was generally higher than the general and vocational samples.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Participation of the Participa	ge
LIST OF	TABLES	ii
LIST OF	APPENDIX TABLES	iv
Chapter		. •
1.	INTRODUCTION	1
	Statement of the Problem	2
, .	Purpose of the Study	3
	Definitions of Terms	4
	Research Objective	5
	Implications of the Study	5
2.	REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE	6
	Aspirations and Expectations	6
	The Community College	10
	Needs Assessment	12
	Conclusion	16
3.	PROCEDURES	17
	Population	17
	Sample	17
	Methodology	18
	Indicators and Measurements	19
	Educational aspirations and expectations	19
	Occupational aspirations and expectations	20



Chapter		Page
	Anticipatory goal deflection	• 21
	Intensity of aspiration	. 22
	Certainty of expectation	• 23
	Null Hypotheses	• 24
	Analysis of the Data	• 26
	Data Processing	. 26
4.	ANALYSIS OF DATA	• 27
	Ethnicity	. 28
•	Educational Aspirations	• 28
,	Desired levels	• 28
•	Intensity	. 29
	Educational Expectations	• 30
	Anticipated levels	. 30
	Certainty	• 31
	Occupational Aspirations	• 32
	Desired levels	• 32
	Intensity	• . 34
	Occupational Expectations	• 34
	Anticipated levels	• 34
: '	Certainty	• 37
	Anticipatory Goal Deflection	• 37
•	Educational deflection	• 37
	Occupational deflection	40



Chapter	Pag	е
	Sex	0
	Educational Aspirations 4	0
	Desired levels 4	Ö
	Intensity 4	2
	Educational Expectations 4	2
	Anticipated levels 4	2
	Certainty	3
	Occupational Aspirations	3
	Desired levels	3
	Intensity	4
	Occupational Expectations 4	4
À	Anticipated levels	4
	Certainty 45	5
	Anticipatory Goal Deflection 45	ō
	Educational deflection 45	5
,•	Occupational deflection 45	5
•	Grade Level 45	j.
	Educational Aspirations 45	5
	Desired levels 45	
	Intensity	i,
2.00 2.00	Educational Expectations	
	Anticipated levels 47	
	Certainty 47	



Chapter			•			. Pa ge
-	Occupational Aspirations	•	• • •	• • •	• • •	49
	Desired levels	•	• • •			49
	Intensity	•	• • •		• • •	49
,	Occupational Expectations	.•	· • •	• •		51
	Anticipated levels	•	• • •			. 51
	Certainty	•	٠.,	. · .	• •	51
	Anticipatory Goal Deflection .	•	• • •			53
	Educational deflection	•	• • •		• • •	53
	Occupational deflection	•	• • •			53
	School Program		• • •			56
	Educational Aspirations		٠.,		• • •	· 56
	Desired levels	•	• •			56
	Intensity	•	• • •			56
	Educational Expectations	•			• •	57
	Anticipated levels	•	•		•	57
	Certainty	•	٠.,		•	57
	Occupational Aspirations	• .	• • •			57
	Desired levels	•	• • •			57
	Intensity	٠.	• • •	. • •	• • •	58
• •	Occupational Expectations	• .	• • •		• • •	58
	Anticipated levels	• *,	•		• • •	58
	Certainty	•	• • •	•	• • •	59
	Anticipatory Goal Deflection •		• •			59

Chapter	Page
Educational deflection	. 59
Occupational deflection	59
5. SUMMARY, CONCLUSIONS, IMPLICATIONS	60
Summary and Conclusions	60
Purpose and Procedures	60
Statistical Analysis	62
Hypotheses and Findings	62
Ethnicity	63
Sex	64
Grade	66
Program	67
Implications	69
Theory and Research	. 69
Policy	. 71
REFERENCES	73
APPENDIX	
A. QUESTIONNAIRE	^y 76
B. NEWMAN-KEULS ANALYSIS	88
C DESCRIPTIVE TARIES	an



ABLES

TABLE		ge
: 1	• Enrollment and Sample of Sophomores and Seniors by District and School at Time of Study • • • • •	18
2	2. Educational Aspirations by Ethnicity and Sex	28
3	• Intensity of Educational Aspiration by Ethnicity and Sex • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	30
4	• Educational Expectations by Ethnicity and Sex • • •	31
5	• Certainty of Educational Expectations by Ethnicity and Sex • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	.32
6	• Occupational Aspirations by Ethnicity and Sex • • •	33
7	• Intensity of Occupational Aspirations by Ethnicity and Sex	35
8	• Occupational Expectations by Ethnicity and Sax • •	36
9	• Certainty of Occupational Expectations by Ethnicity and Sex • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	38
10	 Nature of Anticipatory Deflection from Educational Aspirations by Ethnicity and Sex	39
11	Nature of Anticipatory Deflection from Occupational Aspirations by Ethnicity and Sex	41
12	• Educational Aspirations by Program and Grade Level • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	46
13	• Intensity of Educational Aspirations by Program and Grade Level	47
14	Educational Expectations by Program and Grade Level	48
15	• Certainty of Educational Expectations by Program and Grade Level • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	48



TABLE		Page
16.	Occupational Aspirations by Program and Grade Level	50
17.	Intensity of Occupational Aspirations by Program and Grade Level	51
18.	Occupational Expectations by Program and Grade Level	52
19.	Certainty of Occupational Expectations by Program and Grade Level	53
20.	Nature of Anticipatory Deflection from Educational Aspirations by Program and Grade Level	54
21.	Nature of Anticipatory Deflection from Occupational Aspirations by Program and Grade Level	55
22.	Description of Status Orientation Relationships and Summary of Analysis of Variance and Chi-Square Significance for Mexican Americans and Anglo Americans	63
23.	Description of Status Orientation Relationships and Summary of Analysis of Variance and Chi-Square Significance for Males and Females	65
24.	Description of Status Orientation Relationships and Summary of Analysis of Variance and Chi-Square Significance fo Sophomores and Seniors	67
25.	Description of Status Orientation Relationships and Summary of Analysis of Variance and Chi-Square Significance for General, Academic,	68



LIST OF APPENDIX TABLES

TABLE		Page
26	• Educa' Expectations by Ethnicity and Sex • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	91
27	• Educational Aspirations by Ethnicity and Sex • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	92
28	• Educational Aspirations and Expectations of El Paso High School Students • • • • • •	93
29	. Type of Program That Students Might Consider Taking by Ethnicity and Sex	94
30	• Post-High-School Chance of Further Courses or Training by Ethnicity and Sex • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	95
31	• Post-High-School Institutions Preferred by Students Based on Ethnicity and Sex • • • • •	96
32	• Institution-Geographic Location Preferred by Ethnicity and Sex • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	97
33	Total Number in Cells in Ethnicity and Sex in Analysis of Variance Computations	98
34	Program in Analysis of Variance Computations	98
35	 Number of Respondents Classified into Actual Categories for Occupational Aspirations • • • • 	99



Chapter 1

INTRODUCTION

Exce e in education requires a rational basis for change. The first step is an assessment of needs. To attempt to state that assessing educational need is a concept new to education would be naive. On the other hand, there is little question that this most critical component of planning and decision-making has been left to the somewhat capricious whims of intuition and educational guessmanship. Many people in education assume, rather than assess, educational needs. It is the intent of this paper to survey the educational needs of El Paso high school students.

The comprehensive community college is better than most institutions of higher learning in attempting to fulfill the educational and occupational needs of the student of today. With the democratic "open door" policy of admission, the community college must offer opportunities to all the community, not just to a selected few.

In a discussion of the steps necessary to provide for a successful community college, Thornton (1966) outlined the following steps:

1. The first step is obviously an assessment of whether the community wants and needs a community college.

- 2. Having conducted such a poll, the future community college needs to conduct a general survey of educational needs before opening its doors.
- 3. Once the community college has its formal opening with a limited offering of courses, a more detailed investigation is necessary in order for the school personnel to have data available for future decision-making [p. 110].

In general, this survey should include at least two dimensions: the student dimension and the business sector. From the high school students, information is needed as to how many plan to attend college, what kind of courses they need, and what kind of vocational aspirations they have. From the business and industrial community, there is a need to acquire data on employment trends, training requirements, labor supply, and the economic future of each specific type of business. This study is, of course, interested in ascertaining the high school student's educational and occupational plans for the future. The best way to obtain this information is to approach the student himself and ask him. With this information on hand, the community college should be in a position to meet the needs of its clientele.

Statement of the Problem

The failure of schools to provide programs that will help all students cannot continue. Society and especially educational institutions—need to meet the internalized needs and expectations of those individuals who make up that society. Not only will the failure to meet those needs lead to a frustrated society, but it will spell defeat for the purpose which educational institutions were set up to fulfill.

Educational institutions need to know what it is that people want. For the comprehensive community college, there are two main areas of concern, the business community and the student population, as mentioned earlier. The business sector has to be surveyed in order to determine the type of people it needs and wants, and the students need to be consulted in order to ascertain what they want and hope to be. The present study was mainly concerned with the students' aspirations and expectations in education and occupation. The study utilized the scheme suggested by Kuyleskey and Bealer (1966) to measure the aspirations and expectations of high school students. Kuvleskey and Bealer made a distinction between aspiration and expectation. Expectation refers to the person's anticipation, which may not be the same as aspiration or desire. The divergence between the two, if it exists, has been labeled anticipatory goal deflection by Kuvleskey and Bealer. The more precise we are concerning the aspirations and expectations of people, the better we can plan a program to meet the needs of those people.

Purpose of the Study

The primary purpose of this study was to make a comprehensive survey of the educational and occupational aspirations and expectations of El Paso high school students. It will be used along with other data for the projection, planning, and revision of the El Paso Community College's curricular program. The study will help

4

to make the community college more responsive to the needs of students in the El Paso area.

Definitions of Terms

Anticipatory goal deflection: The condition of not having congruent aspirations and expectations. It may be positive, which case expectations are higher than aspirations, or negative, which indicates expectations lower than aspirations.

Aspirations: Those statuses that are <u>desired</u>; for example, an occupation or an education that is desired by an individual (see Appendix A, Questionnaire, question 9).

Community college: A public college which provides a twoyear, postsecondary college parallel, terminal-general or terminaltechnical, for out-of-school youth; or adult education programs; or any combination of these.

Expectations: The probable attainment of particular status areas, e.g., the educational level an individual expects, not desires, to attain. The individual's attitude toward this goal may be favorable or unfavorable (see Appendix A, Questionnaire, question 11).

Mexican American(s): A person or persons of Mexican or Spanish ancestry. Such diverse terms as Spanish-speaking Americans, Spanish Americans, Mexicans, La Roza, Latinos, Hispanos, Chicanos, etc., are often used interchangeably to identify this ethnic group in the Southwest.

Research Objective

Research was conducted to determine the occupational and educational status orientations of a sample of high school student from the metropolitan area of El Paso, Texas. Responses to the survey were compared by sex, age, ethnic background, and high school program in which enrolled. The major objective of the study was to determine the educational and occupational preferences of high school students in the El Paso area.

Implications of the Study

The results of this study will serve many purposes in future planning of educational programs in the El Paso area. The study will serve along with other data as a basis for the projection, planning, and revision of the El Paso Community College's curricular programs. Also, El Paso high schools will have much needed information for use in guiding the student towards his aspirations and expectations. The student becomes part of the planning in educational programs.

In a much wider range, the data gathered by the research will be compared and used with a similar study that is being conducted in the industrial and business sector. What business and industry need in future manpower and what the student hopes to be will give a very specific direction to educational institutions in determining what type of student to prepare for the future.

This study is also part of a more comprehensive survey of high school students in Texas that is being conducted by the Department of Sociology at Texas A&M University



Chapter 2

REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE

Aspirations and Expectations

The empirical literature on educational aspirations is substantial. Kuvleskey and Reynolds (1970a, 1970b, 1970c) have listed more than 400 published and unpublished works pertaining to educational and occupational aspirations. Merton's (1957) theory of social structure and anomie inculcation of high success goals of various kinds (educational and occupational) constitutes a patterned characteristic that cuts across subcultural differentiation in our society. Merton maintained that having high aspirations is not unique to one group in society, but is held by all segments of our society. Such writers as Heller (1968), Madsen (1964), and Schwartz (1971) have concluded that aspirational levels of Mexican Americans are lower than those of Anglo Americans. These authors used the cultural determinism model to explain the differences between the two groups. Others in the field of status orientation have come to a different conclusion. The findings of Kuvleskey (1970), for example, indicate that it is known from much research that the occupational aspirations and expectations of all kinds of youth are high during the high school stage relative to opportunities available.



Educational and occupational choices are decisions that are formulated over a period of years. Taylor (1968) identified three different stages: fantasy, tentative, and realistic. It is thought that the high school student is somewhere between the tentative and realistic stages. Studies do not completely agree on the stability of projection for high school students. Some studies indicate that students are stable, while other studies support the theory that there is considerable change between the tenth and twelfth grades. A Louisiana study (Mondart et al., 1970), conducted to identify the occupational and educational aspirations and expectations of high school students, surveyed a total of 13,607 students. The findings indicated that high school students develop strong occupational interests early, with tentative choices made by the eleventh grade. A Texas study project found that a large number of youth's projections went up (Kuvleskey, 1969). If this is true, then it contradicts Ginzberg's phase theory which contends that with age and maturity, aspirations and expectations become more realistic (Hoppock, 1967). For the researcher hoping to gather data to help plan educational and occupational training programs, this becomes crucial. When, in fact, is the time when adolescents have the most realistic view of what they expect or desire to be? By looking at two high school levels (tenth and twelfth), it is hoped that in this study some answers can be found.

In searching for answers that will help in planning future programs, there are many variables that aid in predicting what a



person will eventually become. A person's aspirations and expertations, more than other known variables, help predict what a person will do. Haller (1968, p. 484) cited correlations from +.46 to +.49 between youth's educational and/or occupational aspirations and early adult levels of attainment.

Empirical evidence shows that most respondents in the study of educational and occupational choices can differentiate rather sharply between aspirations and expectations. Ability to differentiate between aspirations and expectations is found at various age levels, but is particularly documented among adolescents (Stephenson, 1957).

In the words of Haller (1963), "we do not have a valid theory to explain and predict exactly what occupation a person will enter [p. 5]." There are, however, some instruments that help us decide what it is that people wish to pursue in terms of education and occupation.

Some distinctions should be made with regard to youth's orientations toward future status attainment. There are two types of projections (Kuvleskey, 1970). The one involving desires is aspiration and the other, which is an anticipation of attainment, is expectation. Expectation, then, is

the individual's estimation of his probable attainment in reference to a particular goal-area, i.e., what occupational position he expects to reach. Expectations should not be confused with aspirations, for the object involved with an expectation need not be desired and therefore need not be a goal. The object



involved with an expectation is an anticipated occurrence, and the individual's orientation toward the expected state may be favorable or unfavorable [Kuvleskey & Bealer, 1966, pp. 11-12].

An example might be that a person desires to become a lawyer, but because of the time and money involved expects only to become an elementary school teacher. Kuvleskey and Bealer (1966) maintained that current evidence supports the fact that expectations are more clearly related to existing occupational opportunities than are aspirations. Kuvleskey (1970) contended that aspirations come before expectations, the latter being formed due to "perceived limitations, blockages, or strong directive pressures [p. 10]."

When the two diverge, the relationship between them is an analytically separable element representing degree of modification of aspirations as anticipatory goal deflection (Kuvleskey, 1970).

Anticipatory goal deflection represents the potential divergence.

Each of these two projections, aspirations and expectations, consists of two dimensions: (a) the status element which is the object of orientation, and (b) the strength of orientation which is measured by intensity of desire and certainty of expectation (Kuvleskey, 1970).

There is little research to indicate status projections of Mexican-American youth. D'Antonio and Samora (1962), De Hoyos (1961), Heller (1963), and Manuel (1965) have done some general research, but such research has not been too precise in terms of status projections as suggested by Kuvleskey and Bealer (1966).



There have been few comparative studies done in status projections of the Mexican American. The Juarez (1968) study, which is one of the few in the comparative area, found that, in comparison with the aspirations and expectations of Anglo youth, those of Mexican Americans differed very little. In a study based on rural youth in Texas, Mexican Americans, when compared with Negro and Anglo youths, tended to have lower occupational and educational projections (Kuvleskey et al., 1969).

A few studies have shown that the type of high school program offered, vocational in this case, appears to have a moderately negative association with the level of occupational aspiration and expectation and plans for college (Kuyleskey, 1969).

A lack of research is evident concerning the status projection of Mexican-American metropolitan youth. The research proposed for this study will contribute to the validation of existing research on the Mexican American, as well as provide more knowledge in the field of status projection.

The Community College

The community college has evolved from the junior college concept to the comprehensive community college idea (Fields, 1962). The changes have been made in part to meet the demands of the students.

At first the junior college was interested mainly in providing the first 2 years of college education. Such educators as William R. Harper of the University of Chicago felt that if the

4-year college or university could concentrate on the upper-level students, the product would be improved. Under his leadership, the University of Chicago separated the first 2 years from the junior and senior levels (The inton, 1966) and established Joliet Junior College in 1901. Junior College is considered to be the first public junior college created which is still in existence today. Harper, in trying to meet the needs of the student population, cited the advantages of the new 2-year college. He stressed the "opportunity of doing more thorough work, saving money, stopping honorably at an obvious terminal point, and being able to take the first two years of college living at home [Thornton, 1966, pp. 47-48]." To summarize the philosophy of the junior college at the turn of the century, it was strictly for the purpose of providing transfer education.

The 1920's began to see an expansion of the junior college philosophy. The junior colleges saw the need to provide more for the student than merely transfer education. Between 1920 and 1945, therefore, the occupational programs of the 2-year schools were expanded (Hillway, 1958). As before, the main reason for change was a realization of the needs of the students. There was a demand for occupational training, and the junior college was ready to provide it. The Depression accelerated the trend towards more occupational education.

By 1945 the community college concept was beginning to take shape. The community college not only provided transfer and

occupational education, but it also developed adult education and community service programs.

It is, then, the intent of the community college to meet the demands of all students with a curriculum that satisfies those needs. To say that a community college offers transfer education, general education, and occupational and technical programs is not enough. We must know exactly what to offer in these areas in order to satisfy the needs of the college's clientele.

El Paso has two distinct student groups: Anglo and Mexican American. In a 1971 report, the Spanish-American surname group comprised 56.3% of the total number of students, while the Anglo group accounted for 40% (Wynn, 1971). The community college has to carefully plan programs that will satisfy needs of all students it serves. There is considerable agreement among educators that educational institutions have not done a good job of planning for minority students, and especially for the Mexican American (Carter, 1970). The failure of the schools to provide a successful program for the Mexican American has been variously argued from the cultural determinism of Heller (1968) and Madsen (1964) to the "pathological" reasoning advanced by Arciniega (1971).

Needs Assessment

It is common practice for many states to conduct their own assessment surveys to identify educational needs in terms of subjects to be taught, level of education needed, and type of vocational and occupational programs (Nevada State Department of

Education, 1970; U.S. Department of Health, Education and Welfare, 1960). Some states offer specific guidelines which must be followed in order for a community college to begin its operations or to continue as an educational institution. The Pennsylvania Department of Public Instruction (1965) offered a typical format:

- 1. Survey of community interest in a community college.
- 2. Survey of business and industry educational requirements.
- Survey of youth and parental aspirations for higher education.
 - 4. Survey of program needs.

The general purpose of most of these educational development models is threefold: (\underline{a}) investigation of student, community, and manpower needs; (\underline{b}) planning of curriculum programs with the information gathered; and (c) implementation of the plan.

According to Klein et al. (1971), in a symposium at the University of California at Los Angeles, there are two basic reasons why we need to determine educational needs. First, we need to ascertain which needs have the highest priority so that we can focus on those in planning programs. Secondly, needs assessment justifies the attention to or development of certain curricula over others.

The scope and purpose of needs assessment are determined by the purpose for which the data will be used. For example, in a community college district a needs assessment might be conducted to determine what type of programs to focus on.



The American Association of Junior Colleges (AAJC) has come up with more specific guidelines for the community or junior college (Henderson, 1970). The AAJC sees the needs assessment survey as a vital step for 2-year colleges. The survey can establish certain student characteritics such as socioeconomic background, education, and personal aspirations. The survey can also be used, as others have stated, to help define employment needs and projections. In the area of finance, the survey can be utilized to establish what is needed for a diverse student population. Generally, it can be said that the survey is necessary to determine what programs to offer and what the curriculum should be.

Needs assessment surveys give the college and its administration and faculty hard data by which decisions can be made. Without such a tool, the administration is left to make assumptions of what is needed. To run a community college, one needs more than assumptions.

The AAJC guidelines also deal with the dimensions and design of the survey. Basic to the design is the gathering of information which gets at the needs, interests, and aspirations of those to be surveyed—the employer and potential employee—which should be considered. In the collection of data, different approaches might be used, such as by mail, telephone, or by dealing with people with specific knowledge of the target group. For example, if one wanted student interests, one could ask school personnel. The most basic and probably the best method for obtaining results is to administer a questionnaire or interview the target group directly. In the

selection of the target group, one should choose a random sample which is large and unbiased.

In determing enrollment potentials, the AAJC recommends different sources from which one could gather reliable information. Among the groups are parents, high school staff and faculty, and potential students. In surveying potential students, it is necessary to determine needs for postsecondary education and types of program training. There are different potential student populations, but the most promising and easiest to contact are those who are in high school.

The questionnaire, if one is used, may have different types of questions according to the purpose of the study. Generally they should include some questions on financial considerations, choice of college, program interest (transfer, technical, vocational), student perception of occupational education and preference for attending a local or distant college.

A typical example of a needs assessment survey by a community college is one which was conducted by Catawba Valley Technical Institute (CVTI) (Summerell, 1969). The CVTI, which is part of the community college system in North Carolina, provided technical and vocational education, but felt that other types of educational programs could be offered to the public. The school set out to survey the community so that it could implement a program that satisfied those needs. The school district was primarily interested in determining whether it could add different types of programs to



make the school a more comprehensive community college. The school was already differing courses in the technical/vocational fields and wanted to know if there was a need and demand for transfer or parallel education. The CVTI surveyed students, parents, and the breakess community in the area which it served. The findings indicated that the CVTI should offer a more comprehensive program.

Conclusion

It is hoped that this study will add new information in needs assessment studies. By concentration on the occupational and educational aspirations or preferences of the high school students, much needed information will be gathered based on student perceptions. The study is student-centered rather than subject-centered.

Chapter 3

PROCEDURES

Population

The population for this study included the public high school students of the El Paso and Ysleta, Texas, school districts. The high school sample was taken from sophomores and seniors of these districts.

The two separate school districts, El Paso and Ysleta, are located in El Paso, Texas. Situated in the far western corner of Texas at the center of New Mexico's southern border, El Paso is on the international boundary line between the United States and Mexico. El Paso and Cuidad Juarez together form an international metropolitan area of nearly 1,000,000 people (D'Antonio & Form, 1965). El Paso County, which includes both of the school districts involved in this study, has an approximate population of 360,000. The schools in the El Paso area have an ethnic composition of approximately 56% Mexican American, 42% Anglo, and 2% Black. With Fort Bliss and other federal installations in the area, there is a mobile student population, especially in the northeast corner of El Paso.

<u>Sample</u>

Data for this study were obtained from an approximate 5% sample of high school sophomores and seniors in the El Paso and Ysleta school districts. Two methods of selecting the sample were used:

(a) A simple random list of numbers, given to the school, was used



to select students from the school's sophomore and senior lists; and (\underline{b}) classes were selected according to the criterion that classes chosen were required courses for either all seniors or all sophomores. In almost all classes that were chosen, the students had been randomly selected by computer. Table 1 shows the distribution of students in the study.

TABLE 1

Enrollment and Sample of Sophomores and Seniors by
District and School at Time of Study

District	Classes					
and	Sophomo	res	Senio	Seniors		
school	Enrollment	Enrollment Sample		Sample		
El Paso						
Andress	690	27	. 434	. 26		
Austin	325	19	537	21		
Bowie	470	21	277	19		
Burges	850	26 €	716	28		
Coronado	565	28	470	28		
El Paso High	388	23	283	22		
Irvin .	678	23	523	20		
Jefferson	890	_37	524	21		
Total	4,856	204	3,764	185		
Ysleta						
Eastwood	650	. 28	564	26		
Parkland	212	20	160	15		
Riverside	413	30	293	25		
Ysleta	647	_31	434	_26		
Total	1,922	109	1,451	92		

Methodology

Data were collected through the use of a collectively administered questionnaire (Appendix A). The students completed each stimulus question as it was read aloud by the interviewer. The El Paso Texas Youth Study questionnaire was developed at Texas A&M



University and has been widely used in studies of status projections. It contains 38 questions besides a separate, unnumbered section requesting the respondent's name and address and the name and address of a relative or friend most likely to keep in touch with the respondent for a few years. This information is requested so that the respondent may be contacted again in the future.

The questionnaire was administered to the students at their respective schools starting on February 26 and ending on March 15, 1973. Length of time required to administer the instrument was about 25 to 45 minutes. It was administered to groups of 20 to 60 students with general directions coming from the survey leader and specific ones being provided by two to three proctors.

Indicators and Measurements

The questionnaire provides fixed-choice stimulus questions to elicit responses which indicate educational and occupational aspirations and expectations. Aspirations have been defined as desires of the individual; expectations have been defined as the levels the respondent really expects to attain. When a difference exists, this is referred to as anticipatory goal deflection. These measurements, besides intensity and certainty of orientation, are discussed in the following sections.

Educational aspirations and expectations. Concerning educational aspirations, question number 13 asks the student how much education he would desire if he were free to choose. Concerning educational expectations, question number 14 asks the student what



he <u>really</u> expects to do about his education. The latter cuestion assumes that the respondent will take into consideration his ability, financial condition, and social situation.

Question number 13: If you could have as much education as you desired and were completely free to choose, which of the following would you do? (Circle only one number.)

- 1. Quit high school and never go to school again.
- Quit high school and take some vocational training for a job.
- 3. Graduate from high school and never go to school again.
- 4. Graduate from high school and then complete a business, commercial, nurses' training, or some other technical school program.
- 5. Graduate from a junior college.
- Graduate from a college or university.
- 7. Complete additional studies after graduating from a college or university.

Question number 14: What do you really expect to do about your education? (Circle only one number.)

Note: Responses for this question are exactly the same as for question number 13.

The responses are coded in accordance with the seven-level educational hierarchy.

Occupational aspirations and expectations. Concerning occupational aspirations and expectations, the same concept is used as for educational aspirations and expectations. The stimulus questions are open-ended. Question number 9 refers to occupational aspirations and question number 11 to occupational expectations.

Question number 9: If you were completely free to choose any job, what would you most desire as a lifetime kind of work? (In answering this question, give an exact job. For example, do not say "work on the railroad," but tell us what railroad job you would like to have.) Write your answer in the box below.



Question number 11: What kind of job do you really
 expect to have most of your life? (Write your
 answer in the box below. Please give an exact
 job!)

The answers to both questions were then coded according to an occupational level classification scale which was derived from the Duncan Scale to facilitate a uniform grouping of occupations listed by the respondents' inventories (question numbers 9 and 11). The categories used were:

- 0 No information
- 1 High professional
- 2 Low professional
- 3 Glamor
- 4 Managerial, official
- 5 Clerical and sales
- 6 Skilled worker
- 7 Operative
- 8 Laborer
- 9 Housewife, other

Anticipatory goal deflection. Anticipatory goal deflection is determined by comparing the measures of aspiration and expectation. If this measure differs, deflection exists. There are two types of deflection: positive and negative. Negative deflection is judged to exist if the expectation level is lower than the aspiration level. Conversely, positive deflection is indicated when the expectation level is higher than the aspiration level. Students'

responses are coded on three levels for anticipatory goal deflection: none, positive, and negative.

Student would show no deflection if his educational aspirations were equal to his educational expectations, that is, he would aspire to graduate from a college or university (number 6 on the educational scale), for example, and would expect to graduate from a college or university. The deflection for this student would be none. A student with negative deflection might aspire to graduate from a college or university (number 6) and only expect to graduate from high school (number 3). Positive deflection would reverse the order of aspiration and expectation in the above example.

For anticipatory goal deflection in occupation, the same scale is used in the same way as for educational goal deflection. For example, a student would show negative deflection by desiring to be a lawyer (High professional, number 1 on the collapsed scale) and expecting to be a clerk in a department store (number 5 on the occupational scale).

Intensity of aspiration. Intensity of aspiration is indicated by a question that asks the respondent to rank order seven status goals believed to be desired by most young people, with both educational and occupational goals listed. Responses produce a self-rank hierarchy of importance ranging from scores of one through seven (question number 10). The lower the score is, the stronger the intensity of aspiration.

Question number 10: Listed below are a number of things that most young people look forward to. Rank them in order of their importance to you. For the one you think is most important, check number 1 in front of it; for the next most important one, check number 2, and so on until you have a number checked for each one. Read over the entire list before answering the question. (Check only one number only once.)

Or <u>der of</u>	Import:	ance to	<u>You</u>	·
1 2	3 4	5 6	7	•
 -		<u> </u>		Having lots of free time to do what I want.
	· .			To develop my mind and get all the education I want. To earn as much money as I
				can. Getting the job I want
				most.
			<u> </u>	Living in the kind of place I like best.
	<u> </u>			Having the kind of house, car, furniture, and other things like this I want.
				To get married and raise a family.

Certainty of expectation. Questions (numbers 15 and 12) concerning certainty of expectation for education and occupation are very much alike. The respondent is asked to indicate how certain he is that he will attain the expected level. A five-level scale is used in both questions.

Question number 15: How sure are you that you will really achieve the education you expect?

I am: (Circle one number.)

1 2 3 4 5

Very sure Sure Not very sure Uncertain Very uncertain

Question number 12: How sure do you feel that this will
 be the kind of work you will do most of your life?
 (Circle one number.)
 I feel:

<u>1</u> 2 3 4 5

Very sure Sure Not very sure Uncertain Very uncertain

Null Hycotheses

The information obtained from the sample was related to independent and dependent variables. Response groups were classified according to the following classification variables:

- l. Ethnicity
 - a. Mexican American
 - b. Anglo American
- 2. Grade level
 - a. Sophomore
 - b. Senior .
- 3. Sex
 - a. Male
 - b. Female
- 4. High school program
 - a. Academic or college preparatory
 - b. General
 - c. Vocational

Responses consist of measures on variables described as being dependent. They are listed as:

- 1. Educational aspiration level
- 2. Occupational aspiration level



- 3. Educational expectation level
- 4. Occupational expectation level
- 5. Anticipatory goal deflection -- education
- 6. Anticipatory goal deflection -- occupation
- 7. Intensity of aspiration -- education
- 8. Intensity of aspiration -- occupation
- 9. Certainty of expectation -- education
- 10. Certainty of expectation -- occupation

Interest of the analysis centers on determining the significance of the differences among the various groups in relation to the dependent variables. Specifically, the following null hypotheses were tested:

- Hol: There will be no significant differences between the Mexican-American group and the Anglo-American group on the 10 dependent variables.
- Ho₂: There will be no significant differences between males and females on the 10 dependent variables.
- Hog: There will be no significant differences between sophomores and seniors on the 10 dependent variables.
- Ho₄: There will be no significant differences among the students enrolled in different programs (general, academic, and vocational) on the 10 dependent variables.
- Ho5: There will be no significant interactions between sex and ethnicity and between grade level and school program.

Analysis of the Data

The detection of differences in responses is most interesting for the categories of (\underline{a}) ethnicity, (\underline{b}) sex, and (\underline{c}) high school program. Furthermore, it is of interest to know if responses of one category to the 10 variables vary with classification in a second category. That is, the question becomes one of also detecting significant interactions.

Two-way analysis of variance was first used with ethnicity and sex and then with grade and high school program to detect significant differences and interactions among the classifications of the different variables. Analysis of variance was used for all the variables except for occupational aspirations, occupational expectations, and anticipatory goal deflection. Chi-square was used for these last three variables because of the categorical nature of the data. Appropriate after-F tests were used to determine where differences were if the analysis of variance showed they existed.

Data Processing

Information on the questionnaire from the study was coded and placed on FORTRAN programming forms. A 10% sample of the questionnaires was checked against the FORTRAN forms and an error of less than 1% was found. The data were transferred to Hollerith cards which were keypunched and verified and had an error of less than 1%. Facilities of the Texas A&M University Data Processing Center were used to develop frequency and percentage tables.

Chapter 4

ANALYSIS OF DATA

The purpose of this chapter is to describe the educational and occupational status orientations of Mexican-American boys and girls studied, with further analysis of grade level and type of program in which the students were enrolled.

The findings are presented separately by ethnicity, sex, grade level, and curricular program in which enrolled. Specifically, measures were taken of the 10 dependent variables (listed on pp. 24-25) for each of the five major null hypotheses. The hypotheses are:

- Hol: There will be no significant differences between the Mexican-American group and the Anglo-American group on the 10 dependent variables.
- Ho₂: There will be no significant differences between males and remales on the 10 dependent variables.
- Ho₃: There will be no significant differences between sophomores and seniors on the 10 dependent variables.
- Ho₄: There will be no significant differences among the students enrolled in different programs (general, academic, and vocational) on the 10 dependent variables.
- Ho₅: There will be no significant interactions between sex and ethnicity and between grade level and school program.



Ethnicity

In this section, ethnicity and interactions between sex and ethnicity are discussed. Sex as a separate variable is discussed in the next section.

Educational Aspirations

Desired levels. A statistically significant difference was found between the Mexican-American group and the Anglo-American group (Table 2). The means for the two ethnic groups were 5.09 and 5.50 for the Mexican Americans and the Anglo Americans, respectively. These mean scores were based on the educational scale presented in Chapter 3 (p. 20) which designated a score of 1 as "quit high school and never go to school again" and a score of 7 as "complete additional studies after graduating from a college or university."

TABLE 2
Educational Aspirations by Ethnicity and Sex

Source of variance	<u>SS</u>	<u>df</u>	MS	<u>F</u>
Sex	26.7246	1	26.7246	12.7747*
Ethnicity	20.0177	1	20.0177	9.5687*
Sex X Ethnicity	0.1979	1	0.1979	0.0946
Within-cell	1131.7644	541	2.0920	

^{*}p < .01.

In the two-way analysis of variance, interaction effects between sex and ethnicity were shown to be not significant. Therefore, it can be assumed that the educational aspiration levels of the two groups did not differ significantly as sex varied in ethnicity. In the Newman-Keuls analysis (Appendix B), used to detect differences between means, the most significant difference was between Anglo males and Mexican-American females, with mean scores of 5.68 and 4.58, respectively. The difference between means was also significant for Anglo males and Mexican-American males (5.34).

Although statistically significant differences were found between Mexican Americans and Anglo Americans, similarities also existed. It should be noted that both ethnic groups desired to obtain some education beyond two years in college.

Intensity. The analysis showed that a significant difference existed between Mexican Americans and Anglo Americans on intensity of educational aspirations (Table 3). Mexican Americans had a mean score of 2.26 and Anglo had a mean score of 2.76. The respondents were asked to rank-order seven status goal areas of importance to them. A number one indicated a strong desire to achieve the status goal area, education in this case. Thus, the lower the score was, the higher the intensity of desire. In the comparison of the means there were significant differences between Mexican-American females and Anglo-American males and between Mexican-American males and Anglo-American males. It should be noted that Anglo-American males who had the highest educational aspirations had the lowest desires to accomplish those goals.

Mexican-American females, on the other hand, had the lowest



educational aspirations, but the strongest intensity of aspiration. The angle-American male's educational aspirations may be unrealistic when compared to his desire for this educational goal. For all groups, these findings demonstrated not only awareness of high success goals but also strong feelings for such goals.

TABLE 3

Intensity of Educational Aspiration by Ethnicity and Sex

Source of				
variance	<u>ss</u>	<u>df</u>	MS	<u> </u>
Sex	6.8203	1	6.8203	1.7413
Ethnicity	30.4017	1	30.4017.	7.7800*
Sex x Ethnicity	3.8275	1	3.8275	0.9772
Within-cell	2118.9263	541	3.9167	

^{*}p < .01.

Educational Expectations

Anticipated levels. The educational expectations of Mexican Americans and Americans were found to be about the same as their educational aspirations. Again there was a significant difference in the ethnicity comparison (Table 4). Mexican Americans had a mean educational expectation score of 4.80 and Anglo Americans had a score of 5.19.

Newman-Kamels analysis of differences between means showed significant values for the expectation level of the Anglo-American males (5.43) and the Mexican-American females (4.54)



and between the Anglo-American male and the Mexican-American male (5.06). Interaction effects were not significant; therefore, it can be assumed that educational expectations did not differ significantly as ethnicity varied across sex.

Although expectations were observed to be generally lower than aspirations in education, youth of both ethnic backgrounds still anticipated relatively high educational levels. Both groups thus expected to continue their education beyond high school and acquire some type of training at least up to the junior college level.

TABLE 4
Educational Expectations by Ethnicity and Sex

Source of				
variance	<u>ss</u>	<u>df</u>	MS	<u>F</u>
				
Sex	36.2243	1	36.2243	17,1488*
Ethnicity	18.2348	1	18.2348	8.6324*
Sex x Ethnicity	- 0.0124	1	- 0.0I24	- 0.0059
Within-cell	1142.7852	541	2.1124	

^{*}p < .01.

Certainty. The F values show that there were significant differences between Mexican Americans and Anglo Americans on the measure of certainty of educational expectations (Table 5). Mean level for Anglo Americans was 1.99 and 2.30 for Mexican Americans. On the scale used to measure certainty of expectations, a 2



indicates being "sure" and a 3 "not very sure." Anglo Americans, then, were sure about what education they expected to get, while Mexican Americans' certainty fell between being "sure" and "not very sure.".

A significant difference between groups, as in educational aspirations, was found between Anglo males and Mexican-American males and females. Although Mexican Americans had lower educational expectations, they were less certain that they would accomplish their expectations.

TABLE 5

Certainty of Educational Expectations by Ethnicity and Sex

Source of				
variance	<u>SS</u>	<u>df</u>	<u>MS</u>	<u>F</u>
Sex	2.1642	1	2.1642	3.3174
Ethnicity	12.8017	. 1	12.8017	19.6234*
Sex x Ethnicity	0.4576	1	0.4576	0.7014
Within-cell	352.9309	541	0.6524	

^{*}p < .01.

Occupational Aspirations

Desired levels. Based on the chi-square analysis, a significant difference was found between the Mexican-American group and the Anglo-American group on occupational aspirations (Table 6).

An examination of respondents' replies for qualitatively differentiated categories of jobs reveals that the majority of both



Occupational Aspirations by Ethnicity and Sex

	September 1			Table 10	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	7	
	Mexican American ^a	me r ican ^a		American Co.	Anglo Ame	American	
Occupational	qΜ		ĮĮ,		M		إلما ا
Level	N %	z	%	Z	<i>></i> €	Z	ેલ
1. High professional	27 18.367	18	11.765	37	25.874	13	11:111
2. Low professional	33 22.449	44	28.758	21	14.685	. 44	37.607
3. Glamor	21 14.286	30	19.603	24	16.783	32	27.350
4. Managerial, official	14 9.524	4	2.614	. 23	16,084	S	4.274
5. Clerical, sales	1 0.680	39	25.490	0	0.000	7	9.402
6. Skilled worker		ភ	3,268	23	16.084	7	3.419
7. Operative	6 4.082	4	2.614	.4	2.797	0	00000
8. Laborer		· 	0.654	က က	2.098	٦	0.855
9. Housewife, other		0	0.000	0	000.0	9	5.128
No informations	9 6:122	.ω	5.229	သ	5.594	г	0.855
Total	l-i	153	100:000	143	100.00	117	100.000
$a_{\chi}^2 = 39.12$ df	df = 8	.01.	÷				

 $b_{\chi}^2 = 127.21$ $\frac{df}{dt} = 8$ GNot included in χ^2 tabulations.

Maxican Americans and Anglo Americans indicated a desire for the high categories of occupation (1, 2, and 3). Approximately 60% of the Mexican Americans and (4% of the Anglo Americans selected the top three categories. At the other end of the scale, there were similarities between the two ethnic groups, as only about 5% of each group had desires for categories 7, 8, and 9. The differences between the two ethnic groups on occupational aspirations seemed to lie in categories 5 and 6. Mexican Americans showed a higher preference for these categories than did the Anglo Americans, 26% to 12%.

Intensity. No significant difference we found between Anglo Americans and Mexican Americans in desire to accomplish an occupational goal (Table 7). On the intensity scale explained in Chapter 3, intensity of aspiration was generally strong for both ethnic groups. As was the case in intensity of aspiration for education, Mexican Americans manifested a stronger desire to accomplish their occupational goals than did the Amglo Americans. The former group had a mean intensity score of 2.17 and the latter had a mean score of 2.26.

Occupational Expectations

Anticipated levels. A significant difference does exist between Anglos and Mexican Americans on job expectations, as shown in Table 8. The occupations that both groups expected to attain were not as concentrated as were occupational aspirations. As shown, the youths' expectations ranged more evenly over the entire



TABLE 7

Intensity of Occupational Aspirations by Ethnicity and Sex

Source of variance	<u>ss</u>	df	<u>MS</u>	
Sex	11.0002	1	11.0002	₩ 96×
Ethnicity	1.7664	1	1.7664	70.9152
Sex X Ethnicity	0.7049	1 .	0.7049	10-3652
Within-cell	1044.1270	541	1.9300	

^{*}p < .05.

Occupational Expectations by Ethnicity and Sex

		Mexican/	Mexican American ^a			Anglo American	merican	
Occupational	W	q₩		Щ	,	M	Ľ	
TD>DT	Z	%	z	%	N	%	Z	%
				,			•	
1. High professional	14	9.524	9	3.922	34	23.776	7	9.402
2. Low professional	27	18.367	39	25.490	28	19.580	. 40	34:188
3. Glamor	6	6.122	12	7.843	10	6.993	15	12.821
4. Managerial. official	14		4	2.614	18	12.587	4	3.419
5. Clerical, sales	্ ব	2,721	61	39.869	 5	3.497	22	18.803
6. Skilled worker	40	27.211	7	4.575	23	16.084	4	3.419
7. Operative	ıΩ	3.401		1.961	13	9.091	0	0.000
8. Taborer	12	8.163	2	1.307	-	0.699	7	1.709
9. Housewife. other	0		æ	5.229	0	000.0	14	11.966
No informations	22	14.966		7.190	11	7.692	5	4.274
Total	14.7	100.000	153	100.000	143	100.000	117	100.000
			ŭ	,				
$a_{x}^{2} = 40.00$	df = 8	이 V	.01.					

$$x^2 = 40.00$$
 df

 $a\chi^2 = 40.00$ df = 8 $b\chi^2 = 169.17$ df = 8CNot included in χ^2 tabulations.

scale. Differences between the two groups were concentrated in the top three categories. About half of the Anglo-American group expected jobs in the higher areas, while approximately 36% of the Mexican Americans had similar expectations. The "low professional" category was high with both groups, showing little divergence from the category from student occupational goals. Categories 4, 5, and 6 showed about 15% of the Mexican Americans and 28% of the Anglo Americans selected these jobs. It can be generally concluded that Mexican Americans had lower job expectations than Anglo Americans. On the whole Anglo-American occupational aspirations and expectations were more similar than Mexican-American aspirations and expectations.

Certainty. An examination of the data in Table 9 reveals that there was no significant difference between the two ethnic groups on certainty of occupational expectations. Anglo Americans had a mean certainty score of 2.23 and Mexican Americans had a mean score of 2.31. In relation to the certainty scale used in the study, both groups fell between "sure" and "not very sure."

Anticipatory Goal Deflection

Anticipatory goal deflection, as indicated in Chapter 3, is an individual measure arrived at by comparing the respondent's aspiration with his expectation. This measure applies to both education and occupation.

<u>Educational deflection</u>. The data in Table 10 indicate that there was no significant difference between Anglo Americans and



TABLE 9

Certainty of Occupational Expectations by Ethnicity and Sex

Source of variance	<u>ss</u>	₫£	<u>MS</u>	<u>F</u>
Sex	0.4349	1	0.4349	0.3854
Ethnicity .	0.7399	1	0.7399	0.6557
Sex X Ethnicity	0.4555	1	0.4555	0.4036
Within-cell	610.5396	54	1.1285	

TABLE 10

Nature of Anticipatory Deflection from Educational Aspirations by Ethnicity and Sex

		Mexican American ^a	merican ^a			Anglo American	erican	
Nature of		qW		H		M		<u>:</u>
deflection	Z	%	Z	%	z	ઝર	Z	3%
None	06	61.224	6	61.438	104	72.727	75	64.103
Positive	12	8.163	10	6.536	2	4.895	ω.	6.838
Negative	44	29.932	45	29.412	32	22.378	33	28.205
No information		0.680	4	2.614		00000	-1	0.855
Total	147	100.000	153	100.000	143	100.000	117	100.000
$a_{\chi}^2 = 4.48$		df = 2		0.1				

 $^{2}x^{2} = .69$

 $\frac{df}{dt} = 2$

CNot included in χ^2 tabulations.

Mexican Americans on the goal deflection measure. The majority of both groups, about two-thirds, showed no deflection at all. Whenever deflection occurred, difference between aspirations and expectations, it tended to be negative; only about 6% of either group reflected positive deflection. Mexican Americans did show higher negative deflection than Anglo Americans, 33% to 21%.

Occupational deflection. The nature of deflection from occupational goals was very similar to the deflection from educational goals. The data shown in Table 11 do not reveal any significant differences between the two ethnic groups. Slightly more than half of all respondents showed no deflection at all. Wherever it did exist, it tended to be negative. Of the Mexican Americans, 29% showed negative deflection as compared to 23% of the Anglo Americans.

Sex

Educational Aspirations

Desired levels. The data indicate that a significant difference existed between males and females on the level of education desired by each group (Table 2, p. 28). Males had a mean educational aspiration score of 5.51 as opposed to 5.04 for females. In the Newman-Keuls analysis, significant differences were found to exist between Anglo males and Mexican-American and Anglo females. Anglo males had the highest aspirations of any group in education with a mean score of 5.68. As seen in Table 2, the interaction effects were not significant; therefore, it can be assumed



Nature of Anticipatory Deflection from Occupational Aspirations by Ethnicity and Sex

		Mexican American ^a	e ri can ^a			Anglo American	erican	
Nature of		qW		Щ		N.		ഥ
deflection	Z.	0/0	Z	%	Z	%	Z	<i>3</i> 2
None	74	50.340	74	48.684	.81	56.643	63	53.846
Positive	11	7.483	17	11.184	21	14.685	17	14.530
Negative	40	27.211	. 46	30.263	28	19.700	31	26.496
No information ^c	22	14.966	15	9.368	13	9.091	9	5.128
Total	147	100.000	152	100.000	143	100.000	117	100.000
$^{a}\chi^{2} = 5.18$		df = 2) bi	10· < d				
$\mathbb{Ab}_{\chi^2} = 1.3.$		$\frac{df}{dt} = 2$	л М	10· < a				

cNot included in χ^2 tabulations.

that educational aspiration levels did not differ significantly as ethnicity varied across sex. While there was a significant statistical difference between sexes, both held generally high aspirations for education.

Intensity. On the measure of intensity of aspiration for education, the data do not reveal a significant difference between males and females (Table 3, p. 30). Females had slightly higher means than did males, 2.37 to 2.62. A score of 1 on the intensity scale signifies the strongest intensity possible. Both groups apparently valued education highly.

Educational Expectations

Anticipated levels. Data on the respondents indicate that a signif. ant difference existed on educational expectations of males and females (Table 4, p. 31). Males had a mean expectation score of 5.25 and females a mean expectation score of 4.70. In comparison to educational aspirations, males were still maintaining a desire to receive some education beyond two years in college, while the females had fallen into the category of expecting to graduate from high school and getting some additional training. The most significant difference between means was between Anglo males and Mexican-American females. The Newman-Keuls analysis also revealed significant differences between Anglo males and Anglo females and between Mexican-American males and Mexican-American females. As in educational aspirations, Anglo-American males had the highest educational expectation (5.43) and Mexican-American females the lowest (4.54).



Certainty. There was no significant difference between males and females as to their certainty of achieving educational expectations (Table 5, p. 32). Males had a mean score of 2.08 and females, 2.23. Individual means were: Mexican-American males, 2.21; Anglo-American males, 1.96; Mexican-American females, 2.39; and Anglo-American females, 2.03. The data show that interaction between sex and ethnicity was not significantly different; therefore, it can be assumed that certainty of educational expectation did not differ significantly as ethnicity varied with sex.

Occupational Aspirations

Desired levels. The chi-square analysis performed on the occupational aspirations of males and females showed highly significant differences (Table 6, p. 33). Although there were differences in the job aspirations of males and females, both groups showed high aspirations. In fact, females selected the top three categories by a larger proportion than males; two-thirds of the females selected categories 1, 2, and 3, while only about half of the males made such selections. The differences between the occupational aspirations of both groups lay in the individual categories. Category 5, "clerical and sales," was selected by 17% of the females, but only 0.3% of the males selected this category. The "skilled worker" category was preferred by 20% males to 3.3% females. The females, on the other hand, were attracted to the glamor occupations, since about one-fifth of them made

this selection as compared to one-sixth of the males. The "high professional" and "managerial, official" categories were selected by approximately 35% of the males, but by only 14% of the females. Overall, different occupations seemed to be defined as "men only" or vice versa. Occupational aspirations appeared to be defined by tradition.

Intensity. There was a significant difference between males and females on intensity of aspiration for occupational goals (Table 7, p. 35). The difference between means was slight, 2.08 to 2.35 for males and females, respectively. Males appeared to be slightly more intense on accomplishing their educational goal than females.

Occupational Expectations

Anticipated levels. A significant difference was found to exist between males and females on occupational expectations, as noted in Table 8 (p. 36). In relation to occupational aspirations, the selections were not as concentrated at the top three levels but were more evenly divided among the nine categories. Differences still existed in the "high professional" and "low professional" categories, with males showing more preference for the "high professional" and females for the "low professional."

Of the males, 16% selected category 1 compared to the selection of this category by 6.5% of the females. Females maintained a preference for category 2 by a 30% count. It should be noted that the largest percentage of females, 31.9%, really expected



jobs in the "clerical, sales" category. As was the case in occupational aspirations, the individual's occupational expectations appeared to be highly influenced by tradition.

<u>Certainty</u>. On the measure of certainty of occupational expectations, no significant difference between sexes was found (Table 9, p. 38). Mean scores were 2.24 for males and 2.31 for females.

Anticipatory Goal Deflection

Educational deflection. On the measure of deflection from educational goals, no significant differences were revealed in the analysis (Table 10, p. 39). Approximately two-thirds of both groups showed no deflection, i.e., their expectations were equal to their aspirations for education. A small percentage (7%) of each group held positive deflection and approximately 25% of the respondents held negative deflection.

Occupational deflection. There were no significant differences between males and females on anticipating goal deflection for occupation (Table 11, p. 41). The majority of both sexes had no deflection at all. Positive deflection was held by approximately one in 10 of each group. Negative deflection in occupation was held by about one-fourth of male and female respondents.

Grade Level

Educational Aspirations

Desired levels. The data reveal that there was a significant difference in the levels of educational aspirations for sophomores



and seniors (Table 12). Sophomores had a mean aspiration level of 5.04 and seniors, 5.52. The Newman-Keuls analysis showed that a significant difference existed between sophomores in vocational programs and all other students, whatever programs they might have been in. Sophomores in vocational programs had the lowest aspiration of any group, 4.03, and seniors in academic programs the highest, 6.21. When both grades as a whole are considered, their aspirations were generally high. Sophomores and seniors all aspired to some type of education beyond the junior college level. Interaction affects were not significant; therefore, it can be assumed that the educational aspiration level did not differ significantly as the program varied across grade level or vice versa.

TABLE 12

Educational Aspirations by Program and
Grade Level

Source of				
variance	<u>ss</u>	<u>df</u>	MS	<u>F</u>
Grade	16.4608	1	16.4608	9•4416*
Program	165.2887	2.	82.6443	47.4034*
Grade X Program	7.2571	2.	3.6285	2.0813
Within-cell	939 .7 065	539		

^{*}p < .01.

Intensity. No significant difference was found in intensity of educational aspirations between sophomores and seniors

(Table 13). Both grade levels held fairly strong desires to accomplish their educational aspirations. The mean intensity scores were 2.44 for seniors and 2.56 for sophomores.

TABLE 13

Intensity of Educational Aspirations by Program
and Grade Level

Source of variance	<u>\$\$</u>	df	MS	<u> </u>
Gra d e	5.6728	1	5.6728	1.4456
Program	25.4846	2	12.7423	3.2471
Grade x Program	15.1599	2	7.5800	1.9316
Within-cell	2115.1199	5 39	3.9242	

Educational Expectations

Anticipated levels. On the measure of educational expectations, seniors and sophomores did not differ significantly (Table 14). The means were 4.80 and 5.17 for sophomores and seniors, respectively. Both groups were still expecting to attend an educational program after graduation from high school although sophomores, with a mean score of 4.80, were expecting to graduate from high school and then complete some technical or vocational program after graduation. Sophomores did not expect to complete two years in college.

Certainty. Sophomores and seniors were not significantly different on their certainty of expectation scores (Table 15).

The two grade levels had almost identical mean scores, sophomores, 2.15 and seniors, 2.16.



TABLE 14

Educational Expectations by Program and Grade Level

Source Of variance	<u>SS</u>	df	MS	F
Grade Program Grade x Program Within-cell	4.7342 178.1303 1.3170 945,3677	1 2 2	4.7342 89.0651 0.6585 1.7539	2.6992 50.7804* 0.3754

*p < .01.

TABLE 15

Certainty of Educational Expectations by Program and Grade Level

Source of variance	SS	df	MS	<u>F</u>
Grade Program Grade x Program Within-cell	0.7705 4.8013 0.7238 358.4536	1 2 2 539	0.7705 2.4006 0.3619 0.6650	1.1586 3.6098 0.5442

Occupational Aspirations

Desired levels. According to the chi-square analysis, thur, was a significant difference between sophomores and seniors on occupational aspirations (Table La). Even though there was a significant difference, it is important to note how similar the aspirations of both groups were. If the scale were collapsed into three categories, very few differences would be noted. For example, the top three cutegories, which could be labeled "it gill" aspirations, would find about 58% of the sophomores and 59% of the seniors making such selections. Therefore, about three-fifths of all respondents held high occupational aspirations. The wext three categories (4, 5, and 6) could be labeled "intermediate," and here an almost identical percentage (28%) of sophomores and seniors was present. The bottom three categories might be labeled "weak" aspirations, with approximately 4% of the sophomores and 5% of the seniors making such selections. The category showing the largest difference in terms of percentage selectivity was number 6; 13% of the sophomores made such a selection as compared tion 5% of the seniors.

<u>Intensity</u>. There was no significant difference between sophomores and seniors on their intensity of occupational aspirations, as Table 17 shows. Both groups held relatively strong desires for their occupational goals. Sophomores had a mean score of 2.23 and seniors had a mean score of 2.19.

CABLE 16

Occupational Aspirations by Program and Grade Level

		General ^a	ala.			Academic	mic	<u> </u>		Vocational	onal	
Occupational		10th ^b		12th		10th	1 '	12th		10th		12th
level	Z	%	Z	%	Z	%	Z	%	Z	%	z	<i>></i> €
						1 -						
1. High pro-												
fessional	24	13.953	6	6.716	30	37.037	30	28.302	Н	3.448	CA	7.692
2. Low pro-								٠				
fessional	34	19.768	41	30.597	15	18.519	40	37.735	4	13.793	9	23.077
3. Glamor	37	21.512	25	18.657	16	19.753	19	17.925	9	20.690	0	0000
4. Managerial,												-
official	6	5.233	16	11.940	4	4.939	6	8.491	0	000.0	9	23.077
5. Clerical,	ŧ	•				Ţ.		•				
sales	22	12.791	15	11.194	ري س	6.173	٦	0.943	Ŋ	17.241	O	7.692
6. Skilled												
worker	21	12.209	17	12.687	4	4.938	4	3.774	12	41.379	7	26.923
7. Operative	4	2.326	4	2.985	0	000.0	Ή	0.943	Н	3.448	C.A	7.692
8. Laborer	m	1.744	<u>'</u>	0.746	0	000.0	٦	0.943	0	000.0	~	3.846
9. Housewife,								-				
other	7	1.163	4	2,985	0	000.0	0	000.0	0	000.0	0	000.0
10. No informa-			,						-	•		
tion ^c	16	9.302	7	1.493	7	8.642		0.943	0	0.000	0	000.0
Total	172	100.000	134	100.000		100.000	106	100.000	29	100.001	26	100.000
$a_{\chi}^2 = 94.03$		df = 1	16	시 V	:.01					-	•	
b 2			(ć							
$x^{-} = 27.00$			Σ	v ฺ ค	TO• > व				•			

 c Not included in χ^{2} tabulations.

TABLE 17

Intensity of Occupational Aspirations by Program and Grade Level

Source Of variance	<u>SS</u>	<u>df</u>	<u>MS</u>	<u>F</u>
Grade	0.4548	١	0.4548	0,2360
Program	16.4099	2	8.2049	4.2570
Grade X Program	5.4793	2	2.7396	1.4214
Within-cell .	1038.8723	539	1.0274	

Occupational Expectations

Anticipated levels. There was no significant difference between the two grade levels on occupational expectations (Table 18). If the scale were collapsed as was done for occupational aspirations, the similarities would be obvious. The top three categories would still be the first preference for the largest percentage of each group. Of the sophomores and seniors, respectively, 42% and 47% had "high" occupational expectations according to the collapsed scale. About an equal percentage of each grade level selected the "intermediate" and "weak" categories on the collapsed scale. The selection of respondents on occupational expectations was not as concentrated at the top as were their aspirations, but were more evenly spread throughout the nine categories.

 $\underline{\text{Certainty}}$. There was no significant \underline{F} value for the certainty of occupational expectation measure, as Table 19 indicates.

TABLE 18

Occupational Expectations by Program and Grade Level

	·		General ^a	ra la			Academic	mic			Vocational	ona 1	
ပ် ၁	Occupational	1	10th ^D		12th		10th		12th		10th		12th
	level	N	%	N.	%	Z	%	Z	%	Z	%	Z	%
-	Hiah pro-												
• {	fessional	∞	4.651	. 2	5.224	27	33,333	21	19.811	0	0.000	0	00000
2	Low pro-		gan E		,			•					
	fessional	.33	19.186	56	19.403	18	22.22	48	45.284	က	10.345	വ	19.230
С	Glamor	18	10.465	11	8.209	6	11.111	5	4.717	7	6.897	0	000.0
4	Managerial,									,			
	official	14	8.139	ω,	5.970	4	4.939	7	6.604	. ~	3.448	4	15.385
5.	Clerical,												
	sales	34.	19.767	35	26.120	9	7.407	6	8.491	9	20.690	٦	3.846
9	Skilled												
	worker	24	13.953	20	14.925	D	6.173	ഹ	4.717	12	41.379	ω	30.769
7.	Operative	11	6.395	က	2.239	٦	1.235	-	0.943	7	968.9	ო	11.538
ω,	Laborer	4	2.326	7	5.224	٦	1.235	٦	0.943	ä	3.448	N	7.692
6	Housewife,												
	other	6	5.233	7	5.224	0	0.000	4	3.774	~	3.448	-	3.846
10.	No informa-	;					••						-
	tion ^c	17	9.984	10	7.463	10	12.346	ည	4.717	٦	3.448	Ø	7.692
	Total	172	100.000	134	100.000	81	100.000	106	100.000	29	100.000	26	100.000

$$a\chi^2 = 190.53$$
 $\frac{df}{dt} = 16$
 $b\chi^2 = 13.66$ $\frac{df}{dt} = 8$

CNot included in χ^2 tabulations.

10 > ਰ

10• > ਰ

The means for both groups were almost identical, i.e., 2.28 for sophomores and 2.26 for seniors.

TABLE 19

Certainty of Occupational Expectations by Program and Grade Level

Source of		P		
variance	<u>SS</u>	df	<u>MS</u>	<u> </u>
Grade	0.4387	1	0.4387	0.3909
Program	3.0625	2	1.5313	1.3644
Grade x Program	1.5741	. 2 .	0.7871	0.7013
Within-cell	604.9075	539	1.1223	

Anticipatory Goal Deflection

Educational deflection. On the matter of anticipatory deflectuib from educational goals, there was no significant difference between sophomores and seniors (Table 20). Two-thirds of all respondents showed no deflection at all, that is, their educational expectations were the same as their aspirations. Whenever a deflection occurred, it was negative. About 25% of all respondents showed negative deflection.

Occupational deflection. No significant difference was found in the analysis of goal deflection by grade level (Table 21).

More than 50% of all students in both grades had no deflection in their occupational goals at all. A small percentage, about 10%, held positive deflection in the two grade levels. As was the case in goal deflection for educational aspiration, about 25% had lower expectations than aspirations.

TABLE 20

Nature of Anticipatory Deflection from Educational Aspirations by Program and Grade Level

				and the second								
Nature of		Gen	eral ^a			Academic	.			Vocationa	ona 1	
deflection	N	10th	Z	2tn=	Z	LOth %	N	12th %.	Z	10th %	z	12th %
None	107	61.850	85	60.741	09	72.289	77	71.296	22	75.862 17	17	62.963
Positive	45	8.671	2	5.185	9	7.229	ന	2.778	့်က ့	10.345	٦	3.704
Negative	49	28.324	45	33,333	16	19.277	27	25.000	4	13.793	<u></u> 0	33,333
No information	7	1.156		0.741	-1	1.205	7	0.926	0	0.000	0	00000
Total	173	100.000	135	100.000	83	100.000	108	100.000	53	100.000 27	27	100.000
$a_{\rm X}^2 = 6.61$		$\frac{df}{d} = 4$		의 ^	•01							
$b_{x}^{2} = 5.87$		$\frac{\mathrm{d}\mathbf{f}}{}=2$		어 ^	.01						; 	
CNot included in χ^2 tabul	ed in ;	χ ² tabulat	ations.									Transporter and the second

TARIF 01

Nature of Anticipatory Deflection from Occupational Aspirations by Program and Grade Level

		General ^a	ra l ^a			Academic	mic			Vocational	onal	
Nature of	7	10th ^b	7	12th	٦	10th	-	12th	70	10th	, 12th	2th
derlection -	N	%	N	%	N	%	Z	%	Z	%	Z	સ્ટ
None	80	46.243	29	49.630	52	62.651	09	56.075	17	58.621	17	62.963
Positive	20	11.561	15	11.11	7	8.434	19	17.757	ო	10.345	н	3.704
Negative	25	30.058	42	31.111	12	14.458	23	21.495	ω	27.586	7	25.926
No information ^c	21	12.139	귀	8.1148	12	14.458	5	4.673	-	3.448	71	7.407
Total	173	173 100,000	135	100.000	83	100.000	107	100.000	29	29 100.000	27	27 100.000
$^{a}\chi^{2} = 12.11$		$r = \overline{fb}$	4	^ a	.01							
$^{b}x^{2} = .0.48$		$\frac{df}{dt} = 2$	2	oi V	0]			•				

cnot included in χ^2 tabulations.

School Program

Educational Aspirations

Desired levels. The analysis on educational aspirations of students in the different curricular programs (general, academic, and vocational) showed a highly significant difference among the three groups (Table 12, p. 46). There was a wide gap in the means of the three groups. Respondents in the general program had a mean educational aspiration level of 4.89; academic program students had a mean aspiration level of 6.14; and vocational program students had a mean aspiration level of 4.44. Significant differences were noted between the sophomores in a vocational program and all other students, regardless of grade or program. Sophomores in the vocational program had the lowest mean, 4.03, of any group. Interaction effects were not significant; therefore, it can be assumed that educational aspiration levels did not differ significantly as program varied across grade level or vice versa.

Intensity. No significant difference was found among the respondents in the different programs (Table 13, p. 47). The three groups were very similar in their intensity to achieve their educational goals. The general curricula group reported a mean score of 2.66; the academic group had a mean score of 2.15; and the vocational group had a mean score of 2.80.



Educational Expectations

Anticipated levels. There was a significant difference among the different programs with regard to educational expectations (Table 14, p. 48). Means reported were 4.56, 5.89, and 4.16 for general, academic, and vocational programs, respectively. As was the case in educational aspirations, the Newman-Keuls analysis revealed that means for respondents in the sophomore-vocational cell were significantly different from all other grade-program combinations except senior-vocational. Although educational expectations were lower than educational aspirations, it is important to note that regardless of school program some post-high-school education or training was expected.

Certainty. A significant difference did not exist among the programs on the certainty measure (Table 15, p. 48). The means were 2.27, 1.99, and 2.07 for the general, academic, and vocational groups in that order. It could be that the academic and vocational groups were "sure" that they would get the education they expected. Occupational Aspirations

Desired levels. Occupational aspiration levels did differ significantly by program (Table 16, p. 50). The academic group's aspirations were much higher than those of either the general or vocational groups. Approximately 80% of the respondents in the academic category aspired to jobs in the top three categories, so four out of every five in this group had "high" aspirations. On the other hand, about half of the respondents in the general



curricula held "high" aspirations, but only a third of the vocational group aspired to the top three categories. The general curriculum respondents were well spread out through the nine occupational categories. In contrast to the academic group, the vocational group was concentrated at the middle of the occupational scale. It is important to note that almost for the respondents in the vocational curriculum had aspirations in the "clerical, sales and skilled worker" categories (5 and 6). The aspirations, in general, of vocational respondents were "low" and very "high" for the academic group.

Intensity. No significant difference was found on the intensity of educational aspirations among the different types of programs (Table 17, p. 51). The means for the general, academic, and vocational respondents were 2.31, 2.17, and 1.78, respectively. It should be noted that even though educational aspirations for the vocational group were the lowest, they maintained the strongest desires to achieve their educational goals.

Occupational Expectations

Anticipated levels. The data reveal a highly significant difference in the occupational expectations of the three groups (Table 18, p. 52). The differences appeared to exist in the top three categories where the percentages of respondents were 36.4, 66.2, and 17.6 for general, academic, and vocational in that order. The vocational group, in fact, had no student who expected a high professional job. The middle three categories were selected by

47.8% of the respondents in the general curriculum, 19.6% of the academic, and 58% of the vocational. In comparing occupational aspirations with expectations, the vocational respondents seemed to expect and aspire to the same occupation, as "low" as they may be.

<u>Certainty</u>. No significant difference was noted in certainty of occupational expectation among the three levels of school programs (Table 19, p. 53). The means ranged from 2.36 for the general level to 2.13 for the academic level, with the vocational group in the middle with a mean score of 2.29.

Anticipatory Goal Deflection

Educational deflection. No significant difference was shown on the deflection from educational goals (Table 20, p. 54). Over 60% of all respondents held no deflection at all, regardless of school program. As was the case in the other deflection measures, a few held positive deflection and about one-fourth of all respondents held negative deflection.

Occupational deflection. Goal deflection from occupational aspirations did not differ significantly among the three program levels (Table 21, p. 55). A majority of all respondents still showed no deflection from their occupational goals. The academic group as a whole showed less negative deflection than the other two groups, with less than one-fifth in that category. Approximately 30% of the respondents in the general group held negative deflection, with the vocational group close behind at about 26%.



Chapter 5

SUMMARY, CONCLUSIONS, IMPLICATIONS

This chapter will present a summary of the study, including the purpose, procedures, and findings. Conclusions, based on the study findings, are discussed. The last part of the chapter covers implications also based on the study findings.

Summary and Conclusions

Purpose and Procedures

The primary purpose of this study was to conduct a comprehensive survey of the educational and occupational aspirations and expectations of El Paso high school students. Specifically, the general objective was to determine the educational and occupational preferences of high school students in the El Paso area.

Data for this study were obtained from high school sophomores and seniors in the El Paso and Ysleta school districts of El Paso, Texas. An approximate 5% sample of seniors and sophomores was selected for the study. Two methods of selecting students were used: (a) A simple random list of numbers, given to the school, was used to select students from the school's sophomore and senior lists; and (b) classes were selected according to the criterion that classes chosen were required courses for either all seniors or all sophomores. In almost all classes that were chosen, the students had been randomly selected by computer.



Information on the respondents was gathered during February and early March of 1973. Data were acquired through a group-administered questionnaire. The student groups usually varied in size from 20 to 55. The site for administering the questionnaire was either a classroom where the students met for their assigned classes or the cafeteria when the group was composed of all students from the particular school.

The Kuvleskey-Bealer paradigm was utilized to investigate educational and occupational aspirations and expectations. A distinction was made between aspirations (the desires of the individual for attainment of a particular goal, such as education or occupation, in this study) and expectations (the individual's estimation of his probable attainment in reference to a particular goal area. The divergence between aspirations and expectations, anticipatory goal deflection, was also used for analyzing the respondents answers. Intensity of aspiration was used to measure the strength of a person's desire to achieve a certain status area. Finally, certainty of expectation was utilized to measure an anticipated level of a status area.

The following dimensions of educational and occupational status orientations were studied:

- A. Educational aspirations
 - 1. Desired levels
 - 2. Intensity of aspirations

- B. Educational expectations
 - Anticipated levels
 - 2. Certainty of expectations
- C. Occupational aspirations
 - l. Desired levels
 - 2. Intensity of aspirations
- D. Occupational expectations
 - l. Anticipated levels
 - 2. Certainty of expectations
- E. Anticipatory goal deflection
 - 1. Nature of deflection--education
 - 2. Nature of deflection--occupation

Statistical Analysis

Two-way analysis of variance was first used with ethnicity and sex and then with grade and high school program to detect significant differences and interactions among the classifications on the different variables. Analysis of variance was used for all the variables except occupational aspirations, occupational expectations, and anticipatory goal deflection. Chi-square analysis was used for these last three variables because of the categorical nature of the data.

Hypotheses and Findings

Four of the major hypotheses will be discussed in the same order as they were presented in Chapter 4. (Additional descriptive tables are presented in Appendix C.)



Ethnicity. The findings which are summarized in Table 22 show no statistically significant differences were found between Mexican Americans and Anglo Americans on intensity of occupational aspirations, certainty of occupational expectations, and goal deflection for education and occupation.

Description of Status Orientation Relationships and Summary of Analysis of Variance and Chi-Square Significance for Mexican Americans and Anglo Americans

TABLE 22

Table	Dimension	p at •Ol	Nature of ethnic difference
2 Educational	Aspirations	S*	A > MA
3 Educational	AspirationsIntensity	s*	MA > A
4 Educational	Expectations	S*	A > MA
5 Educational	ExpectationsCertainty	s*	A > MA
	1 Aspirations	S**	Similar
	1 AspirationsIntensity	NS*	None
	1 Expectations	S**	Similar
•	l_ExpectationsCertainty	NS*	None
	y DeflectionEducation	NS**	None
	y DeflectionOccupation	NS**	Nane

^{*}ANOVA.

Mexican Americans had significantly different educational and occupational aspirations than those of the Anglo-American respondents. Even though educational aspirations were significantly different and somewhat lower for Mexican Americans, they were generally high for all respondents. Both groups maintained high



^{**}Chi-Square.

educational aspirations with desires of completing at least two years of college education. Very few anticipated dropping out or terminating their education with high school graduation (Appendix C, Table 26). It is interesting to note that while Anglo Americans had higher educational aspirations, Mexican Americans maintained a stronger intensity for their educational goals. This brings up the question as to the point of interpretation of the dimension of aspiration. Some students may interpret it as something like a "dream" which they might not think of accomplishing. Others may see aspirations in a more "realistic" light as goals which can be achieved. It seems that the problem is one of interpretation of the concept of aspiration. It appears that the Mexican American in this case interprets aspirations more "realistically."

As with aspirations, Mexican-Americans' expectations were lower than those of Anglo Americans in education and occupation. In occupational aspirations, there were differences in the individual categories, but overall there were about the same proportions of each group in selecting the "high" occupations. Very few of the two ethnic groups either aspired to or expected occupational jobs in the bottom three categories of the occupational scale.

Sex. Table 23 presents a summary of male-female status orientation relationships. The data reveal that females had lower educational aspirations and expectations than males. Both groups had aspirations of completing some post-high-school education of

at least two years of college, so it cannot be said that girls had "low" aspirations, only that they were lower than boys' aspirations. There seemed to be a greater disparity between the educational expectations of both sexes than between their aspirations. In educational expectations, boys still expected to attain at least two years of school school beyond high school, but girls expected only some training after high school graduation. Even though the role of women has changed in recent years, men and women still have different educational and occupational aspirations.

TABLE 23

Description of Status Orientation Relationships and Summary of Analysis of Variance and Chi-Square Significance for Males and Females

Table	Dimension	<u>p</u> at •01	Nature of sex difference
2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10	Educational Aspirations Educational Aspirations-Intensity Educational Expectations Educational Expectations-Certainty Occupational Aspirations Occupational Aspirations-Intensity Occupational Expectations Occupational Expectations Occupational Expectations Anticipatory DeflectionOccupation	S* NS* S* NS* S** NS* NS*	<pre>M > F None M > F None F > M M > F Similar None Similar Similar</pre>

^{*}ANOVA.



^{**}Chi-Square.

In looking at the data on occupational status crientations, one can discern differences between males and females. There seem to be certain occupations that are "defined" for men or women. The "high professional" occupations appear to be the domain of men, although a few (11.4%) girls aspired and fewer (6.5%) expected to be in that category. Interestingly enough, a higher percentage of girls selected the "low professional" occupations than did boys (32% to 16%). The "clerical, sales" occupations seem to be for women only, and the "skilled worker" for "men only." The differences between the two appear to be a case, not of one having higher aspirations or expectations than the other, but of society's traditionally defined roles. for men and women.

Grade. The summarized findings reported in Table 24 show statistically significant differences only in educational and occupational aspirations. Both seniors and sophomores maintained high educational aspirations, but seniors had a higher mean score of 5.52 as compared to 5.06 for sophomores. Even though there were statistically significant differences in the occupational aspirations of sophomores and seniors, there seem to be many similarities. When the scale is collapsed into three categories, an almost equal number of students is found in each category. Approximately 50-55% of all respondents fall into the first three categories, 28% in the middle three, and about 5% in the last three. Generally speaking, there were very few differences between sophomores and seniors on any of the measures taken.



Description of Status Orientation Relationships and Summary of Analysis of Variance and Chi-Square Significance for Sophomores and Seniors

TABLE 24.

Table	Dimension	pat •01	Nature of ethnic difference
		3 - 1 -	
12	Educational Aspirations	s*	S > Soph
13	Educational AspirationsIntensity	NS*	Similar
14	Educational Expectations	NS*	Similar
15	Educational ExpectationsCertainty	NS*	Similar
16	Occupational Aspirations	S**	Similar
17	Occupational AspirationsIntensity	NS*	Similar
18	Occupational Expectations	NS X-X	Similar
19	Occupational ExpectationsCertainty	NS*	Similar
20	Anticipatory DeflectionEducation	NS**	Similar
21	Anticipatory DeflectionOccupation	NS**	Similar

^{*}ANOVA.

<u>Program.</u> The findings for school programs reveal that some highly significant differences existed among the three curricular programs (Table 25). The most significant differences were for educational aspirations and expectations and for occupational aspirations and expectations. Educational aspirations and expectations for the academic group were considerably higher than for the other two groups. The academic group had educational aspirations of at least graduation from college or university, while the vocational group aspired to some post-high-school training but only to the point of completing a technical-vocational program. It may be assumed that the brightest students were in the academic group;

^{*-}XChi-Square.

then the differences in aspirations can be explained in terms of intelligence. The conclusion might then be drawn that the smartest students hold the highest educational aspirations.

Sometimes this is not the case because some schools are more vocationally-centered than others and to say that "this" school has less intelligent students would be erroneous. Further research in the status entations of people in different curricular programs seems appropriate. About the same conclusions that were drawn in reference to educational aspirations can be drawn in reference to occupational aspirations.

TABLE 25

Description of Status Orientation Relationships and Summary of Analysis of Variance and Chi-Square Significance for General, Academic, and Vocational Programs

Table	Dimension	<u>p</u> at •01	Nature of program difference
12	Educational Aspirations	S*	A > G > V
13	Educational AspirationsIntensity	NS*	Similar
14	Educational Expectations	S*	A > G > V
15 :	Educational ExpectationsCertainty	NS*	Similar
16	Occupational Aspirations	S**	I. > G > V
17	Occupational AspirationsIntensity	NS*	Similar
18	Occupational Expectations	S **	A > G > V
19	Occupational ExpectationsCertainty	NS*	Similar
20	Anticipatory DeflectionEducation	NS**	Similar
21	Anticipatory DeflectionOccupation	NS**	Similar

^{*}ANOVA •

^{**}Chi-Square.

Even though there were no significant differences on certainty of educational expectations among the three programs, it is interesting to note that the academic and vocational groups were more certain about their educational expectations. Perhaps these two groups have already made definite plans about their future education and jobs. The student in the general program is still feeling his way around and trying to make an occupational and educational decision. As in the other analyses, there were no differences in the nature of deflection. The ratios were approximately two-thirds, one-tenth, and one-fourth fo no deflection, positive deflection, and negative deflection, respectively.

Implications

Theory and Research

The results on educational and occupational aspirations of Mexican Americans and Anglo Americans provide support for Merton's (1957) theory of social structure and anomie inculcation of high success goals of various kinds (educational and occupational in this study). Merton's contention was that inculcation of high success goals exists as a general pattern among differentiated segments of American society. Most students, regardless of ethnic background, held high aspirations for education and occupation. The findings that Mexican Americans have high social achievement goals squarely contradict some widely held stereotypes of Mexican Americans as being lazy, nonmotivated, and living only for today

and not tomorrow. Surely these findings support what Kuvleskey (1969) found in the Texas A&M studies and bring to question the sociological studies of Heller (1968), Madsen (1964), and Schwartz (1971) among others. Do Mexican Americans, as Heller and Madsen maintain, have low aspirations or expectations? Probably not. Most people, as Merton (1957) maintained, do have high aspirations regardless of ethnic or social background. Further research is needed on aspirations to investigate closely if differences are due to ethnicity or socioeconomic and other factors. The fact that these groups do not reach their aspirations may be due more to lack of opportunities, finances, and discrimination than to lack of motivation or desire.

The research findings of a Louisiana study (Mondart et al., 1970), which indicated that high school students develop strong occupational interests by the eleventh grade, are generally supported by the data in this study. Many students, sophomores and seniors, were certain about what occupations they hoped to pursue. Further longitudinal-type research is needed to evaluate the point in time when people do, in fact, make realistic occupational choices.

Along the lines of the Mondart study, a Texas study project found that a large number of youth's status projections went up (Kuvleskey, 1969). In the analysis for this study of sophomore and senior educational aspirations, educational aspirations did go up for seniors. If this is true, then it contradicts Ginzberg's



phase theory which contends that with age and maturity aspirations and expectations become more realistic.

Policy

From the data of this research an obvious conclusion may be made that educational and occupational aspirations and expectations are high for all students in El Paso. Not only do students desire some type of education beyond high school, they expect it. It is, then, the responsibility of post-high-school educational institutions to provide that training which is obviously needed.

Specifically, more than 90% of the students in this study indicated that they would take some courses or training beyond high school (Appendix C, Table 30). A comprehensive program is needed to meet the needs of these students. An educational institution must then be prepared to offer a varied course of study which would include training in technical-vocational areas plus regular college work. The traditional university can meet some of these demands. Approximately 17% of all students preferred the "high professional" occupations. These students could well be served by the college or university system. The rest, or approximately 75%, wanted jobs that would require some additional training beyond high school. The community college with its comprehensive program is i. an excellent position to provide much of the training or education desired by the high school population.

Since such a large percentage of students desire and expect some type of educational training beyond high school and many cannot afford it, the concolleges and universities should promote programs that would help students achieve their desires. The schools would do well to promote scholarship programs, workstudy programs, and loan programs, in order to enroll as many students as possible. Students have the desires and the motivation for high educational and occupational attainment. It is up to society and its educational institutions to help fulfill those desires.

REFERENCES

- Arciniega, T. "Toward a philosophy of education for the Chicano: Implications for school organizations." Paper prepared for presentation at the CE/Teacher Corps Conference, Austin, Texas, November 1971.
- Carter, T. <u>Mexican-Americans in school: A history of educational neglect</u>. New York: College Entrance Examination Board, 1970.
- D'Antonio, W., & Form, W. H. <u>Influentials in two border cities:</u>

 <u>A study in community decision-making</u>. Milwaukee: University of Notre Dame Press, 1965.
- D'Antonio, W., & Samora, J. Occupational stratification in four Southwestern communities. <u>Social Forces</u>, 1962, <u>41</u>(1), 17-25.
- De Hoyos, A. "Occupational and educational levels of Mexican American youth." Unpublished doctoral dissertation, Michigan State University, 1961.
- Fields, N. R. The community college movement. New York: McGraw-Hill, 1962.
- Haller, A. O. The occupational aspiration scale: Theory, structure and correlates. Technical Bulletin No. 288. East Lansing: Michigan Agricultural Experiment Station, 1963.
- Haller, A. O. On the concept of aspiration. <u>Rural Sociology</u>, 1968, <u>33</u>(4), 484-487.
- Heller, C. S. "Ambitions of Mexican-American youth: Goals and means of mobility of high school seniors." Unpublished doctoral dissertation, Columbia University, 1963.
- Heller, C. S. Mexican-American youth: Forgotten youth at the crossroads. New York: Random House, 1968.
- Henderson, J. T. <u>Program planning with surveys in occupational education</u>. Washington, D.C.: American Association of Junior Colleges, 1970.
- Hillway, T. The American two-year college. New York: Harper, 1958.
- Hoppock, R. Occupational information. New York: McGraw-Hill, 1967.

- Juarez, R. S. "Educational status orientations of Mexican American and Anglo American youth in selected low-income counties of Texas." Unpublished Master's thesis, Texas A&M University, 1968.
- Klein, S. P., et al. <u>Procedures for needs assessment evaluation:</u>
 <u>A symposium</u>. Los Angeles, Calif.: UCLA Center for the Study of Evaluation, May 1971.
- Kuvleskey, W. P. A synthetic overview of research on youth's projection for occupational and educational attainment: A progress report. College Station: Texas Agricultural Experiment Station, Texas A&M University, 1969.
- Kuvleskey, W. P. <u>Dynamics of occupational and educational status</u>
 projections: A theoretical perspective. College Station:
 Texas Agricultural Experiment Station, Texas A&M University,
 1970.
- Kuvleskey, W. P., & Bealer, R. C. A classification of the concept of occupational choice. Rural Sociology, 1963, 21, 256-276.
- Kuvleskey, W. P., et al. <u>Status projections and ethnicity: A comparison of Mexican American, Negro, and Anglo youth.</u>
 College Station: Texas Agricultural Experiment Station,
 Texas A&M University, April 1969.
- Kuvleskey, W. P., & Reynolds, D. H. Educational aspirations and expectations of youth: A bibliography of research literature.

 II. Departmental report No. 70-5. College Station: Texas Agricultural Experiment Station, Texas A&M University, December 1970. (a)
- Kuvleskey, W. P., & Reynolds, D. H. <u>Occupational aspirations and expectations of youth: A bibliography of research literature.</u>

 <u>I. Departmental report No. 70-4.</u> College Station: Texas Agricultural Experiment Station, Texas A&M University, December 1970. (b)
- Kuvleskey, W. P., & Reynolds, D. H. Youth's projections for residence, income and family status: A bibliography of research literature. III. Departmental report No. 70-6. College Station: Texas Agricultural Experiment Station, Texas A&M University, December 1970. (c)
- Madsen, W. Mexican-Americans of South Texas. New York: Holt, Rinehart & Winston, 1964.

- Manuel, H. T. <u>Spanish-speaking children of the Scuthwest: Their</u> education and public welfare. Austin: University of Texas Press, 1965.
- Merton, R. K. <u>Social theory and social structure</u>. New York: Free Press of Glencoe, 1957.
- Mondart, C. L., Sr., et al. <u>Educational and occupational assirations and expectations of high school youth</u>. Baton Rouge:

 Department of Vocational Agricultural Education, Louisiana State University, 1970.
- Nevada State Department of Education. Education in Nevada: An assessment, 1970, study. Carson City: Nevada University, October 26, 1970.
- Pennsylvania Department of Public Instruction. <u>Guidelines for</u>
 the establishment of cublic community colleges in Fennsylvania. Harrisburg: Department of Public Instruction, 1965.
- Schwartz, A. J. A comparative study of values and achievement:

 Mexican American and Anglo yout!. Sociology of Education,
 1971, 44(4), 460.
- Stephenson, R. M. Mobility orientation and stratification of one thousand ninth graders. American Sociological Review, 1957, 22(2), 204-212.
- Summerell, C. H. A study of the educational and manbower needs of the Catawba Valley Technical Institute impact area. Catawba Valley, N.C.: Catawba Valley Technical Institute, 1969.
- Taylor, L. Occupational sociology. New York: Oxford University Press, 1968.
- Thornton, J. The community junior college. New York: Wiley, 1966.
- U.S., Office of Education, Department of Health, Education and Welfare. Criteria for the establishment of two-year colleges. OE-57000. Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1960.
- Wynn, A. O. <u>El Paso independent school district report</u>. El Paso, Texasa El Paso Independent School District, December 13, 1971.

APPENDIX A

QUESTIONNAIRE



EL PASO TEXAS YOUTH STUDY

This set of questions is part of a study of high school students in the United States. The purpose of this study is to learn more about what students think about their future and what they plan to do after they leave high school.

THIS IS NOT A TEST: There are no right or wrong answers. We are only interested in finding out your opinions about some important matters. No one in your school will ever see your answers. Special safeguards have been set up to make sure that your replies will be kept strictly confidential.

You do not have to answer any questions you do not want to answer. However, we hope that you will cooperate to make this a good scientific study by answering all the questions as frankly and honestly as you can. We appreciate your help very much.

1.	How old are	you too	lay?	(Circle	the numb	er abor	/e your age.)	
	1 2	3 	4	5	· 6	· 7	8	
	13 or 14 less	15	16	17	18	19	20 or more	
2.	Are you mal	e or fem	nale?	(Circle	e one num	ber.)		
	1. Male		2.	Female				
3.	What school grade.)	grade a	re yo	u in?	(C i rcle t	he numi	per above you	r
	1	2		3	4		:	
	Ninth	Tenth	Ele	venth	Twelfth			٠
4.	Where do yo	u li ?	(Cir	cle one	number.)			
	1. City (o	ver کیور	00)				• .	
	2. Town or	village	e (und	er 2,50	0)			
	3. In the	country	but	not o	a farm	•		
	4. On a fa	rm		· .				
5.	Do you have	any phy	/sical	handic	aps? (Ci	rcle o	ne number.)	
	l. Yes	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	2.	No			
6.	What is you	r race?	(Cir	cle one	number.)			
	1	2	3	4		,		
	American Indian	Ori- ental		o Cau sia		S		
			<u> </u>					

7.	Are you of	Mexican-American	origin? (C	Circle one	e number.)
	l. Yes		2. No		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
8.	What kind number.)	of program are yo	ou taking in	school?	(Circle one
	1	2	3	4	-
	General	Academic or College Prep.	Vocational	Other (What?)
9.	most desir question, on the rai	re completely free re as a lifetime k give an exact job lroad," but tell ve.) Write your	ind of work? For examp us what rail	P (In ansole, do no road job	swering this ot say "work you would
	ANSWER:		\$4.		
10.	look forwayou. For in front of 2, and so Read over (Check online)	ow are a number of rd to. Rank them the one you think fit; for the nex on until you have the entire list of you concern to you concern to you at 15 6 7	in order of is most import most import a number charge answer de each sent	their in cortant, c tant one, ecked for ing the c	check number leach one each one
			what I wan To develop the educat To earn as I can. Getting th most.	t. my mind ion I war much mor e job I w	ney as

	1 2 3 4 5 6 7
	Having the kind of house, car, furniture, and other things like this I want. To get married and raise a family.
-	CHECK YOUR ANSWERS! You should have each number checked only once and a single number should be checked for each statement.
11.	What kind of job do you really expect to have most of your life? (Write your enswer in the box below. Please give an exact job!)
	ANSWER:
12.	How sure do you feel that this will be the kind of work you will do most of your life? (Circle one number.)
_,*	I feel: 1 2 3 4 5
	Very sure Sure Not very Uncertain Very sure uncertain
13.	If you could have as much education as you desired and were completely free to choose, which of the following would you do? (Circle only one number.)
	 Quit high school and never go to school again. Quit high school and take some vocational training for a job.
47	 Graduate from high school and never go to school again. Graduate from high school and then complete a business, commercial, nurses' training, or some other technical school program.
	Graduate from a junior college.Graduate from a college or university.Complete additional studies after graduating from a
	college or university.

14.	What do you <u>really excect</u> to do about your education? (Circle only one number.)
	 Quit high school and never go to school again. Quit high school and take some vocational training for a job.
·	 Graduate from high school and never go to school again. Graduate from high school and then complete a bu iness, commercial, nurses' training, or some other technical program.
	5. Graduate from a junior college.6. Graduate from a college or university.7. Complete additional studies after graduating from a college or university.
15.	How sure are you that you will really achieve the education you expect? (Circle one number.)
	I am: 1 2 3 . 4 5
	Very sure Sure Not very sure Uncertain Very uncertain
16.	How much effect do you think each of the following things will have in keeping you from getting the kind of job you desire? Not Very at much Much Some all
	1. My religion. 2. Can't afford to go to technical school or college. 3. The schools I have gone to. 4. Lack of parents' interest. 5. Ability to borrow money. 6. My race.
A de la companya de l	7. Don't want to move. 8. Good jobs are getting too scarce in the U.S. 9. Lack of good job opportunities in or near my community. 10. No technical school or college nearby. 11. Don't know enough about the oppor-
• •	tunities that exist. 12. Have to help support my family. 13. Not smart enough.